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Patient and Carer Advisory Group
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Part 1
Present: 
In attendance: Dr Alannah Smrke (AS; Senior Clinical Fellow, Sarcoma Unit), Dr Abhijit Pal (AP; Clinical Fellow, Drug Development Unit), Kayleigh Sanderson (KS; Head of Assurance) and Craig Mortimer (CM; Quality Officer)
Part 2

Present: 

In attendance: Rachael Goddard (RG; Project Manager, Transformation), Andy Dimech AD; (Deputy Chief Nurse) and Craig Mortimer (CM; Quality Officer)
	Part 1
	
	

	34/20
	Welcome and ground rules for management of the Zoom meeting
	

	
	XX (Chair) welcomed members of the Patient and Carer Advisory Group (PCAG) and staff. 
XX described the protocol to follow to support the effective functioning of the meeting online.
	

	
	
	

	35/20
	Notes of 23 July 2020 for agreement

The meeting agreed the notes of the last meeting, held on Thursday 23 July 2020, as correct.
	

	
	
	

	
	Matters arising
	

	36/20
	32/20.  Chair and Deputy-Chair elections
XX announced the election results.  XX will be the new Chair of the group with XX and XX as the two Deputy Chairs.  Members thanked XX for her time as Chair.
	

	
	
	

	37/20
	The Trust’s experience of virtual consultations – telephone appointments
	

	
	Dr Alannah Smrke, Senior Clinical Fellow, Sarcoma Unit and Dr Abhijit Pal, Clinical Fellow, Drug Development Unit, reported on using, respectively, telephone and video calls as alternatives to face-to-face consultations during the pandemic. In response to the pandemic, it has been relatively straightforward to offer telephone appointments as an alternative to face-to-face meetings for sarcoma patients.  Seventy-five per cent of patients were moved to telephone consultations.  There have been few video calls. The patients moved to telephone appointments are those that are in a stable clinical situation.  Patients that are acutely sick, have significant treatment options to decide or where treatment is being stopped are still seen face to face. When patients have to visit the Trust for blood tests or a scan they are seen face to face. Dr Smrke believes video calls would work better than telephone calls and would like to see a mix of telephone and face-to-face appointments continue after the pandemic is over.  The survey of patients showed that 50% of patients would not have an issue with receiving ‘bad news’ over the telephone.  Family members can support the patient if given the news by telephone while patients attending physically are without a supporter due to pandemic controls. 
Dr Pal reported that videocalls are to start to be offered on the Drug Development Unit next week. Telephone calls have been used so far. Patient education videos accessible from home have been trialled to improve recruitment to clinical trials.  Patients have found the videos helpful and they have improved consent taking to join a trial.  A videocall is preferable as an alternative to a 3-4 hour round trip only for the patient to be told face to face that they are not eligible to join a trial.  It is tough to give this news over the telephone as it is difficult to display empathy.  Doctors need training to help them communicate well by telephone and videocall. 
Following the reports by Drs Smrke and Pal aspects of virtual appointments were explored by the members.  It is recognised as a limitation of the survey of sarcoma patients that the questionnaire was not translated into other languages.  It is recognised that repeatedly seeing/speaking with the same patient builds rapport which is important when discussing difficult subjects. Members of PCAG suggested that patients should be asked how they would like to be communicated with, and that wherever possible these preferences should be met by the Trust, and also that these preferences are checked regularly and confirmed going forward, to ensure the patient has not changed their views
The meeting noted both studies of patient experience are encouraging and offered their help for the next steps.  The sarcoma team will move to videocalls as this is what patients want although it is uncertain whether this will remain so after the pandemic.  In the drug development unit, the number of telephone calls will be reduced after the pandemic because of the limited number of staff qualified to make them.  However, they will continue for patients who otherwise will have to travel a long distance.  PCAG could help with the patient experience aspect of the cost/benefit balance of using telephone calls.  There is a difference between the two units in the resistance to technological alternatives to face-to-face meetings and where it occurs it needs to be worked through.  
The meeting made it clear that members support the use of alternatives to face-to-face appointments and would be very happy to support the two presenters in their projects going forward, including providing a patient perspective for the training of clinicians and answering any questions or issues the doctors may have.
	

	
	
	

	38/20
	Tips for attendees at Patient and Carer Advisory Group Zoom meetings
	

	
	The draft etiquette rules to help online PCAG Zoom meetings function well, including the muting of microphones as the default position until there is a need to speak and avoidance of presentations, were discussed.  The rules were agreed with additions including troubleshooting tips and how to use the gallery view. XX was asked to suggest wording for these additions.
	XX

	
	
	

	39/20
	The Royal Marsden’s Annual Quality Account, 2019/20: PCAG’s statement
	

	
	XX introduced the statement drafted on behalf of PCAG for inclusion in The Royal Marsden’s Annual Quality Account, 2019/20. The statement has been drafted by XX with input from XX, XX, XX and XX as the PCAG representatives on the Patient Experience and Quality Account Committee which oversees production of the annual quality account. All milestones to achieving the annual targets except two referencing infection control and chemotherapy waiting times have been met. The meeting noted the terms of the draft statement and agreed that XX would make any necessary amendments when the final version of the Quality Account was available and would ensure the final PCAG statement was circulated to the membership.
	XX

	
	
	

	40/20
	Members’ report:  Integrated Governance and Risk Management Committee
	

	
	XX and XX briefed the meeting about their membership of the Trust’s main operational patient safety committee: the Integrated Governance and Risk Management Committee.  XX described membership of the committee as a great privilege.  The meeting meets monthly with a membership of senior managers including executive directors.  It monitors the effectiveness of the integrated governance arrangements of the Trust. The past few meetings have had a focus on Covid-19 management.  PCAG representatives highlight patient experience issues in the meeting.  Incidents are looked at in detail with the recommendations from investigations reviewed and confirmed to make sure that similar incidents do not happen again. The PCAG representatives are treated well, respected and listened to.
	

	
	
	

	Part 2
	
	

	41/20
	Oak Cancer Centre design - update
	

	
	Rachael Goddard, Project Manager, Transformation, discussed the latest developments in the planning of the Oak Cancer Centre in Sutton.  Clinicians have been involved in making design decisions. Design adjustments have taken account of learning from the pandemic.   There will be many consultation rooms with 29 alone on the ground floor where face-to-face or virtual consultations can take place. The diagnostic centre will have its own entrance.  Many of the research offices will be single occupancy which will allow virtual meetings.  Rachael noted the areas that will be found on each floor.  There will be a dedicated staff restaurant in the Centre, although there will be a cafe and/or catering outlets for patients.  The design is in the final stages with the expected opening remaining in late 2022.  The pandemic may yet have an impact on the opening date.  Financially, the project remains on course.
Rachael will provide a briefing about public transport and car parking outside the meeting.

The meeting expressed its interest in continuing to be involved as the design details start to be developed.
	RG

	
	
	

	42/20
	PCAG’s letter to the Trust about Covid-19 matters - Trust update
	

	
	Andy Dimech, Deputy Chief Nurse, briefed the meeting about progress addressing the points in PCAG’s letter about Covid-19 matters.  The Trust has almost finished its arrangements to function in the pandemic.  A patient information pack that answers many of the questions frequently asked by patients about Covid-19 is published on the website.  Patients receive a text message before they arrive at the hospital.  Hand hygiene stations and improved information and social distancing have been introduced across the sites.  Temperature checks have been started in Sutton.  Separate pathways have been introduced for planned, hence Covid-19 screened, patients and unplanned visits. Community infection rates are being monitored.  Appointments are being staggered. Each area is working locally to stop the build up of patients.  The multiple questionnaires will be refined to reduce repetition.  Patients will wait in the Maggie Centre in Sutton until led by volunteers to the hospital. The Macmillan Hotline is running at normal capacity with no extra patients being sent to A&E.  If people show a raised temperature when checked at the entrance they are referred to the Clinical Assessment Unit.  There are increased levels of waste reflecting the increased use of personal protective equipment.  Virtual consultations are being offered.  A video on the website explains what to expect on arrival.  For lip reading patients, staff can remove the mask and use a transparent visor instead. Clinical staff are tested once a week.  XX thanked Andy on behalf of the Group for such a quick and comprehensive response to the many Covid-19 Issues raised in the PCAG letter. The Group was very keen to remain involved and regularly appraised of developments in the Trust response to Covid-19 and its impact on patients. PCAG representatives on the Patient Experience Groups and digital communication groups will continue to raise the issues identified where relevant.
	

	
	
	

	43/20
	PCAG website pages and member recruitment
	

	
	XX led a wide-ranging discussion about developing the PCAG pages on the Royal Marsden website.  Members were enthusiastic about developing the pages suggesting many ways to improve the experience of users of the PCAG pages.  

Members commented on the difficulty of searching in the website with one member using an external search to find the PCAG pages and another trying 12 links within the website without finding the pages. It was thought that a person would need to know beforehand where to go if they were to find the PCAG pages.  
It was agreed that a sub-group be set up to develop the pages and improve accessibility.  Initial tasks of the sub-group could be a review of other organisations’ websites including those overseas and development of a creative brief for full membership comment.  The plans for the website by the Trust will be checked and the possibility of a dedicated tab for PCAG be explored as well as links from other pages.  Members responsible for ensuring the content is kept up to date will be identified.  To avoid confusion, the importance of making sure that PCAG is clearly separated from the Patient Advice and Liaison Service (PALS) and other Trust functions on the website was highlighted.
A request for members to join XX on this project will be circulated.  
	CM

	
	
	

	
	Any other business
	

	44/20
	Chelsea blood tests
	

	
	XX noted that blood taken in Chelsea is transferred to Sutton for testing which prevents patients receiving the results on the same day when seeing their consultant. The laboratory will be contacted for a response.
	CM

	
	
	

	45/20
	Farewell as Chair poem 
	

	
	XX reflected on and gave thanks about her time as Chair of PCAG through reading a poem she had specially written which was warmly enjoyed by the meeting.  Members expressed their great appreciation to XX for her time as Chair. 
	

	
	
	


	46/20
	Date of next meeting
	

	
	Part 1: Monday 19 October 2020, 1200-1300. Part 2: TBC.
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